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THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF THE ELECTORATE OF COLYTON PARISH ON 24th APRIL 2013 IN THE FEOFFEES TOWN HALL, COLYTON 

Present: Cllrs S Smith, K Clifford, C Pady, R Pocock, H West, A Parr, B Collier, C Collier, S Real, M Mann, R Turner, Dist Cllrs G Godbeer & H Parr, PC Steve Speariett (for part of the meeting), Mike Lock, T Hibbard, 15 members of the public & E Berry (clerk). APPENDIX 1

1. The meeting started at 1930 and Cllr A Parr as Chair of the Colyton Parish Council welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced the new councillor Mr Robin Pocock.

2. Apologies for Absence were received from – Mr & Mrs Oliver, Cllr J Hay, Cllr P Gibbins, Bronwyn Hocking, Bernard Love, Mike McGauley &  County Cllr Sara Randall Johnson

3. The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 18th April 2012 were approved & signed as being a true record of that meeting

4. There were no matters arising from the minutes

5. PC Steve Speariett gave the report on local policing matters.

APPENDIX 2. 

He reported that 2012 had seen the lowest ever crime figures since 2004. There had been a 24% reduction in crime and he felt there were a couple of major reasons for it.

Most of the recorded local crime is petty vandalism caused by teenagers & young adults. These are what he call the X-box generation who are at home with their electronic/digital machines and not out on the street committing crimes. The local police force has made an effort to engage with the youth of the area and know most of the youngsters by name.

Burglary from houses and farm property are also down. There are more patrols in local rural areas and a property marking service is offered to householders. Common assault, mainly domestic related is down. Mobile phone crime is on the increase.

October saw a peak in crime figures with 6 offences being tied to 1 person.

25% of the crimes were detected and somebody charged for that offence.

2013 has started with an increase in thefts form motor vehicles and PC Speariett urged the public to be vigilant and not to leave property in vehicles.

Mr D Mann asked if we’d see the new Police Commissioner in this area?

PC Speariett answered by saying that he had been to Colyford in the recent past and if invited would attend a meeting.

6. Parish Council:

a. Review of the year ended 31st March 2013 – Cllr A Parr

Cllr Parr reported another busy year with the Council meeting at least twice a month.

Two matters had carried over from last year.

Firstly the Local Plan. The CPC had to go through a consultation exercise to find sites for 35 houses in Colyton & 10 in Colyford. These have now gone forward in the local plan. Our submission definitely did not include any development in the green wedge between Seaton & Colyford, and any such development will be strongly opposed by the Parish Council.

Secondly the route for the Stop Line Way through Colyford. The Colyford Burgesses have come up with a much better route than the County Council. It is more scenic and much safer. The Burgesses have the full support of the Parish Council in this and now we need about £300,000 to complete it. Hopefully we will make some progress with this in the coming year.

Moving onto the Peace Memorial Playing Fields – after another consultation exercise the CPC got the S106 monies to extend the MUGA and landscape the soil heap so it can be used for skateboards and bikes. The CPC had hoped to do this work last autumn but thanks to the dreadful weather this has had to be postponed. 

We have also received a £10,000 grant from the County Council to go towards machinery shed at the playing fields, which is needed for the maintenance of the pitches & grounds.

Obviously the last year has been characterised by the rain. Luckily the Parish had no serious flooding but it has meant for a lot of road repairs by the County Council and the CPC are going to review its flood defences. There is an on-going problem with flooding at Ridgeway, which has caused a great deal of damage to the road, and this does need to be sorted out in the coming year.

Sadly during the year Alan Davis died. He had been a councillor and former vice chairman for a number of years. Cllr Parr paid tribute to all his hard work on behalf of the Parish Council.

This brought about the recent by-election and Cllr Parr welcomed Robin Pocock (our new councillor) to his first annual parish meeting.

Finally he thanked the Chairs of the committees and the councillors and also offered thanks to the clerk for organising them and dealing with a mountain of paper work during the year.

. 

b. Committee Reports:    Finance – Cllr C Collier - APPENDIX 3
Cllr C Collier presented the financial report which although shows a deficit of £1753.32 considering the extra unplanned expenses the Council had during the year is actually a good result. She went on to clarify these expenses, explained where savings had been made and thanked John Rollings, the maintenance man for all the repair work he had undertaken.

She also thanked the clerk for her help with the finances during the year.

Planning – Cllr R Collier - APPENDIX 4
Cllr B Collier informed the meeting that there had been 65 planning applications last year. 

He thanked members of the public for their input into the two consultation exercises.

He reiterated the Councils commitment in maintaining the green wedge.

He mentioned the recent presentation by Sovereign Housing Association on Affordable Housing and the plan for 12 houses behind the current development at Mount View. A planning application is imminent.

Cllr B Collier thanks his vice- chair Cllr Real for his help & support during the year. In the absence of a tree warden they, assisted by other councillors, had been looking at the tree work application when they arrive.

Amenities – Cllr C Pady - APPENDIX 5
Cllr Pady briefly went through the amenities that had been reported on at the annual inspection in July.

In the main all are looking in good shape, there had been some work done at the cemetery and volunteers are working in two of the gardens in the town with the others being maintained by a part-time gardener.

Dog Fouling continues to be a problem and CPC are in the process of registering three pieces of Council owned land as Dog exclusion zones.

He thanked the owners of the Premier Shop for holding the tennis court keys and collecting the money.

Work had been done at both the picnic Site & the Community Woodland.

A riverside interpretation board has been erected in the Umborne Bridge garden with grants from the Sustainable Development fund and the Axe Vale Conservation Society.

c. Parish Path Partnership  (P3) –  Cllr C Pady - APPENDIX 6
Cllr Pady read the report by Mr Bernard Love. Generally the paths are in good condition and can be walked without difficulty providing the weather is kind.

Repairs have been carried out after the flooding but there is still some work yet to be done when the weather improves.

On a more general note some land owners have complained about the failure of dog owners to pick up after their animals and dispose of it in the bins provided. He reiterated that the Chantry field footpath goes through the avenue of trees along the river and not through the field.

Guest Speakers: Mike Lock – Axe Vale & District Conservation Society

APPENDIX 7

Mr Lock gave an interesting & informative talk on the work of the conservation society. He explained how the Axe Vale & District Conservation Society was started, what its aims were and how it continues to support the various wildlife initiatives around the area with various donations made and working parties offered.

He had brought a display board and information along with him and encouraged people to take a look at it afterwards. The subscription is exceptionally modest – a minimum of £2/individual or £3/family.

The next 5 months sees 18 walks of varying strenuousness being offered and the working parties start again in September.

All are welcome to come along and help.

7. Colyton Chamber of Feoffees – Chairman - Cllr C Pady – APPENDIX 8

Cllr Pady gave the annual report on the Feoffees, explaining what the Feoffees were, how they administer their funds in accordance with the Charities Act and how those funds are allocated. He went through some of the more recent donations and stressed that funds available to the Chamber diminishes annually thus a careful consideration is needed for how donations & grants are made.

He introduced the new Bailiff – Sarah Charman.

He stated that the Feoffees have continued to meet its charitable objective in Colyton Parish and will continue to do so in the future, not only by grants, donations & loans but also by its contribution to the committee of other organisations.

8. The Reece Strawbridge Centre – Tony Hibbard.

Mr Hibbard said that it was almost unbelievable that the first regular hirer of the Centre, the Caterpillar nursery, took up residence almost 3 years ago. Since then the Centre has seen a steady increase in organisations & individual using the facilities. In addition to the main users, Caterpillars, Ducklings, Youth Club. Scouts, Brownies & Cubs the centre is now being used by Tai Chi, Karate, Pottery & Dancing classes and will soon be home for the Table Tennis Club. The Centre is always available for parties and meetings and casual functions all of whom generate much needed revenue for the day to day running of the Centre,

He hopes that the last few jobs both inside & out will be completed soon and when this is done there will be an Open Day organised so that people can appreciate just how useful this building is to not only  the youth but to all sections of our community.

They are currently looking at grants to help improve the acoustics in the two larger rooms with a view to accommodating theatre & music groups and of course are always open to fund raiding ideas as well as volunteers for future projects and help in the day to day running of the building.

He thanked the Parish Council for their help & advice during the past year and hoped that this may continue into the future to the benefit of the community here in Colyton.

9. Devon County Council – County Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson - NTR

10. East Devon District Council – District Cllrs H Parr & G Godbeer

Cllr H Parr.

Cllr Parr started by saying that for the 3rd year running there was no increase in Council Tax by the District Council.

She said that the Local Plan was progressing through the checks that it had to undergo and is currently with the Development Management Committee for their comments and minor revisions, it will then go onto the Government Inspectorate. The public would then have a consultation exercise in which they could put any further comments forward.

Although East Devon, like many councils at present are in a planning vois with no local plan in place all applications are looked at within the framework and recommendations of the National Planning Framework.

The Seaton Park development will be considered under this and will have to be considered sustainable prior to any approval being given. There are ongoing rigorous battles in both Feniton & Ottery St Mary against development plans that have gone to appeal.

She stated that there had been no agreement on the relocation of the EDDC offices at Knowle. The feasibility study has yet to be completed but she reiterated that any move must be cost neutral and offer savings for the future.

Cllr G Godbeer.

Cllr Godbeer picked up the subject of the relocation and stated that although he did not have the actual day to day running coast of the offices at Knowle the figure was astronomical and would have a serious impact on the precept in future if they had to stay at that location.

He had been involved in the early stages with the Stop Line Way and fully supported a route that offered a safer ‘cycle to the sea’.

He is in full support of the proposed Affordable Housing scheme and fully supports it through the planning process.

He had been involved with the meeting at Ridgeway re the flooding after the second & third periods of flooding. There is a suggestion that the authorities should draw up a plan to manage the water before it gets to the leat at Ridgeway and this is being organised at the moment.

He thoroughly enjoys his role as District Councillor and welcomes the chance to look at a variety of concerns & issues within the district.

He briefly mentioned Cranbrook saying that 154 houses had been sold and the School had increased its intake from 38 to 95. At present there is a challenging scheme to design a High Street for the development and £20m had been allocated to put in more infrastructure & build more housing.

There is a potentially contentious report being produced by the Office of National Statistics, which disagrees with the number of houses required for East Devon. It states a need for only 10,000 whereas the Local plan stated 15000 (down from 17500). He pointed out that whilst this report appeared to criticise the local plan the data used was historical and based on the building trend in the last 5 years. He did not support the 10,000 new home figures.

He went on to say how much he enjoyed his job, in all the roles he is undertaking.

Cllr West asked a question emailed to him by a local resident which asked that given the fact that Tesco was given planning over 3½ years ago what progress was being made on the site adjacent to the new store and what happens if no developer is found?

Cllr Godbeer said in response that Tesco management are talking to one builder and are close to reaching a deal. The potential hotel site is more difficult as one hotel group backed out saying there was not a need in Seaton but other projects are being considered. He is certain that with the amount of money invested by Tesco in this site they would be wanting to develop it as soon as is practicable.

Cllr West went on to say that with planning in the past the consideration had been ‘is it good enough for approval’ whereas today it appears that the question asked by the planners is ‘is it bad enough to refuse’!

The East Devon Development Management Committee must look at applications in their own rights and not be forced to give it the nod of approval.

Cllr H Parr responded by ensuring that this is the case, each application can only be refused on sound planning reasons and that refusal can be challenged if the reasons are not sound planning ones.

The Axe riverside development application is due to be received shortly. This had previously been refused and has come back as an outline application for a 92-apartment block development with £3m works to the seawall and the creation of a public walkway into the wetlands.

Cllr Real remarked that it had only taken 13 years for any development on this site to be considered and perhaps the Seaton Parks development would take as long!

Cllr Pocock expressed concern that a previous application to develop Harepath Rd on the opposite side had been refused in the past and he feared that if the current proposed development went through this older one would be resurrected with the developers pushing for as much as possible on this site.

Cllr Godbeer reiterated that each application has to stand, or fail on its own merits. It was not possible to refuse an application on the basis that something else might happen if you approved it.

A Colyford resident stated that there is no planning in place, now it’s just a matter of saying yes, willy-nilly, to any developer. Already in this area there are 3 – 4 times mores houses planned then were required by the Local Plan. She asked where is the need for all these houses?

Cllr Godbeer reassured her that when the new Local Plan is adopted there would be more ability to plan. It is a time consuming business to get the local plan through but it has to be done to put a brake on any ad-hoc building. A situation EDDC does not want to see,

She replied and said the planners might just as well put their coats on and go home!

11. Any matters raised by members of the public

A Colyton resident asked what progress is being made on his, and others, request for a dropped kerb outside the bank?

Cllr Parr said the council had been promised this would happen and would ask the clerk to chase it.

Another long term Colyton resident commented on the state of the roads around Colyton. He stated the statutory obligation that the County had to repair the roads and maintain them to a satisfactory condition. He provided the clerk with a judicial ruling, which will be forwarded to Highways for their comment.

He wondered if volunteers could be asked to map the condition of Colyton’s roads and draw attention to the location of potholes.

Cllr A Parr explained the current system of reporting potholes which includes a map for guidance.

A local resident asked if the Reece Strawbridge Centre had a Committee, she had asked last year that the young people be given a chance to put their views forward and was this being done? Cllr M Mann explained that the Youth Club have their own committee with senior youth members having their say in the activities & running of the Youth Club. Although the Youth Club could do with more volunteers which would mean that it could open on more than one evening a week.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 2055.

NB The Appendices can be viewed in the Council Offices within the published times.

Miss E Berry Clerk to the Parish Council                                         25th April 2013
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